Climate Change Advisory Committee Meeting
September 5, 2008 - RCSOB, Room 105


The first meeting Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) was called to order at 10:08 a.m. on September 5, 2008 by the meeting facilitator, Paul Kovac.
The following members were present:

Peter Alyanakian, Robert J. Barkanic, Terry R. Bossert, David C. Cannon, George Ellis, Sarah Hetznecker, Jan Jarrett, Vivian Loftness, Pat Lupo, Ron Ramsey, Representative Greg Vitali, Nathan Willcox, Edward Yankovich, John Quigley, Wayne Williams
The following members were absent:

James Cawley, Dan Desmond, Secretary Michael DiBerardinis, Representative Camille “Bud” George, James T. Volanski, Secretary Dennis Yablonsky
The following alternates were present:

Maureen Mulligan (for Dan Desmond), Paul Opiyo (for Secretary Yablonsky and Bryce Maretzki), Chris Masciantonio (for James Volanski)
DEP staff and guests present were:

Dan Griffiths (DEP), Joe Sherrick (DEP), Kelly Heffner (DEP), Christina Simeone (DEP), Elizabeth Hensil (PA Association of Realtors), R. Kaiser (Michael Bailer Jr. Inc.), J. Paul (ACCCE), B. Clark (Buchanan, Ingersoll & Rooney), Amber Benzon (Greenlee Partners, LLC), Teresa Copenhaver (Triad Strategies), Dave Harris (Budget Office), Rick Allan (R.J. Allan Consulting), Tarek K. Selin (Penn Ed R), Pam Witmer (PCIC), Stephanie Catarino Wissman (PA Chamber of Business & Industry), Rolf Hanson (APIP), Gene Barr (PA Chamber), Fred Brown (Brown & Associates), Bob Bylone (PA Recycling markets Center), Becky Campbell (DEP), Jeanne Dworetzky (DEP), Jeff McNelly (ARIPPA), John Slaele (ALL4 Consulting), Bo Reiley (DEP), Krish Ramamurthy (DEP), Dawn Reeves (Inside EDP), Danielle Spila (PennDOT)
INTRODUCTIONS
Paul Kovac, a trained facilitator and PA Department of Transportation employee, introduced Acting Secretary John Hanger.  Secretary Hanger provided opening remarks and reiterated the importance of the task that has been assigned to the CCAC.

Paul Kovac instructed CCAC members and appropriate DEP staff to introduce themselves.
ROLE OF DEP ADVISORY COMMITTEES

Kelly Heffner, Director of DEP’s Policy Office, provided and overview of the role of DEP advisory committees.  Director Heffner explained that the Department will look to the CCAC for recommendations and advice to inform decisions of the DEP.  She encouraged active participation by the Committee and mentioned that Committee members will be an important link to the general public.  She also explained that documents published by the DEP as a result of Act 70 will be released for public comment.  Director Heffner outlined the expectations and responsibilities that advisory committee members and the DEP should maintain.  She explained that the CCAC will collaborate with the DEP on the implementation of Act 70.
GENERAL ADMINISTRATION

Christina Simeone, Executive Policy Specialist with DEP, presented an overview of the CCAC administrative process, including: meeting schedule (CCAC meetings, key dates and public outreach), availability of member contact information, draft bylaws, reimbursement overview, and proposed subcommittee structure.
Mr. Kovac requested action items on the bylaws and meeting schedule.  Members asked questions and expressed concerns about several aspects of these documents.  

Representative Vitali requested that proxy voting for CCAC members be considered.  Several other members supported this idea and asked related questions.
Acting Secretary Hanger mentioned that Act 70 was very specific about voting rights for ex officio designees.  He also mentioned that the DEP wants to adhere as closely as possible to the wording and intention of the Act.  While not disapproving of proxies, he expressed concerns about see a revolving door of new proxy members and emphasized that written notification of proxy designation would be required if proxy voting were to be permitted.
Several members asked questions about how submission of the proxy letter would work.  DEP stated that a proxy letter would have to be submitted at least 24 hours before a meeting, but that exceptions would be made in emergencies.  One letter would be submitted to identify a proxy; that letter would remain effective until a different letter (with a new proxy) is submitted. 
Additional questions about the bylaws were raised and discussed.  DEP requested that recommendations for changes to the bylaws be submitted and a conference call to discuss proposed changes to the bylaws could be scheduled.  Mr. Cannon made a motion that all proposed amendments to the bylaws be submitted to the DEP by COB on September 12, 2008 and that all proposed amendments would be circulated to the members.  Ms. Loftness seconded the motion, and the CCAC unanimously approved.
Representative Vitali made a motion to table the bylaws until the October meeting.  Mr. Bossert seconded the motion.  The motion was approved by unanimous roll call vote.  

There was a unanimous show-of-hands vote to meet on October 1, followed by another unanimous show-of-hands vote to table approval of the meeting schedule until the October meeting.

Discussion of reimbursement and proposed subcommittee structure followed.  Several members of the Committee expressed concern about the proposed subcommittee structure and the unilateral authority given to the CCAC chair in designating subcommittees.  Several members felt that the subcommittees should be created by the CCAC in consultation with the chair.  DEP mentioned that the proposed subcommittee structure was circulated for informational purposes and to ascertain member interest.  Discussion of the subcommittees was not explored further.
OVERVIEW OF THE PA CLIMATE CHANGE ACT OF 2008
Dan Griffiths, Deputy Secretary of the Office of Energy and Technology Deployment, presented an overview of the Act, including the required deliverables and related key dates.  

OVERVIEW OF CLIMATE CHANGE AND GREENHOUSE GASES

Tom Fidler, Deputy Secretary of the Office of Air, Waste and Radiation, presented an overview of the science of climate change and greenhouse gases.  
Upon request by Vivian Loftness, Deputy Secretary Fidler mentioned that DEP has a greenhouse gas emissions inventory and projection estimates that will be shared with the CCAC.  Several requests were made for regional data and comparisons with other state and national data.  Deputy Secretary Fidler stated that the DEP inventory and projections identify statewide emissions by sector and that additional information can be provided.  
LUNCH
11:55 to 12:45

NOMINATIONS FOR CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR
Christina Simeone identified the procedure for submitting chair and vice chair self or 2nd party nominations (e-mail the CCAC liaison before COB on 9/19) and the floor was opened for nominations.  A paper ballot vote will be held at the October 1st meeting to determine the outcome of the chair and vice chair.  

Jan Jarrett made a motion to nominate Secretary DiBerardinis for chairperson.  Representative Vitali seconded the motion.  It was noted by a committee member that the Act specifies that only appointed members can serve as or vote on the committee chair.  DEP stated they would look into the issue and contact the CCAC with their findings.
OPTIONS FOR CLIMATE CHANGE IMPACTS ASSESSMENT
Joe Sherrick, Energy and Climate Program Specialist, detailed three options that the DEP could implement to complete the required impacts assessment.  These options included: 1) performing the scientific literature search and scientific report in-house and contracting out for the economic analysis, 2) contracting out for both the scientific and economic analysis, or 3) performing an independent peer review of the Union of Concerned Scientists report on the scientific impacts to PA from climate change, and contracting out for the economic analysis.  According to DEP projections, none of the three options will be able to be completed within the 9 month time frame identified by the Act.  
Members asked several questions about the process including the need to incorporate historic climate data, use of subcontractors, procurement process constraints, and more.
Representative Vitali proposed a motion to support option 2.  Mr. Williams and Mr. Cannon simultaneously seconded the motion.  The motion was approved by a unanimous roll call vote.

DESIGNATION OF VOLUNTARY GHG REGISTRIES
Joe Sherrick and Christina Simeone introduced the CCAC to concept of emissions and offsets registries, discussed proposed regulatory initiatives at the federal level, detailed the voluntary registry requirements of the Act, and presented a comparative summary of the various emissions and offsets registries that the DEP could designate.  
DEP explained that the language in the Act requires DEP to “create” a voluntary registry, but that this requirement does not provide enough time to complete a task of such scope.  Instead, the DEP will designate an existing registry.
Members asked questions about the impending federal requirement, registry and offset protocols, confusion in the language of the Act, concerns about the limited options for offsets registries, the need to understand associated fees, and more.  The DEP offered to provide additional information about emissions and offset registries, to be discussed on a conference call (where bylaws will also be discussed) before the October meeting.  DEP also mentioned that the CCAC will have to vote on these registries at the October meeting in order to meet the deadline identified in the Act.

MISCELLANEOUS, PUBLIC COMMENT AND CLOSING REMARKS
The issue of availability of member contact information on the website was inadvertently skipped in the schedule.  Members were instructed to e-mail the CCAC liaison if they did not want to have their e-mail information posted on the web.

The floor was opened for public comment.  No comments were heard.

John Quigley made a motion to adjourn, Peter Alyankian seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned at 2:28 p.m.
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